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BOARD OF LIGHT COMMISSIONERS

JULY 11, 2012
REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

The meeting was called to order at 6:00 PM.

Present were: Don Steadman – Commissioner, Chris Conway – Commissioner, and Brian Allen – General Manager.  Also Present were: Attorney Nicholas Scobbo, Phyllis Booth, David Nichols, Jim Whitman, John Fudeman and Kurt Tramposch –a member of the Wind Committee for the Town of Wayland MA.  

Absent was: Chairman, Scott Bigelow
Agenda:

The Board voted unanimously in favor (2-0) to accept the Agenda as presented.
Meeting Minutes:

· The Board voted unanimously in favor (2-0) to accept the 06/13/2012 regular meeting minutes as presented.  A copy will be placed on file at PMLD and an electronic copy will be available on the Town’s website.
Bank Balances:  

The Board reviewed the bank balances as of July 11, 2012, all bills are being paid in a timely manner.  The Board acknowledged that the office staff will enter all the wind co-op debt amounts to the accounting books once the audit is completed and the figures are affirmed.  The Board compared the 2011 and 2012 income statements, as of 7/11/2012.  Mr. Allen explained the the $75,000++ payments through acct #555-01 (MMWEC/Wind Energy Co-op) are payments back to the Co-op to satisfy bills associated with the monthly payment on the original loan, as well as legal fees, maintenance costs, supply costs, etc.  Mr. Allen confirmed that the process to submit wind related invoices directly to MMWEC to pay through the Co-op has been working successfully since January 2012.  

Wind Turbine Update:

Both turbines are running at full capacity and borescopes were completed with no issues to report.  Tighe & Bond managed the DEP clean-up of oil at the south turbine for PMLD.  The estimated loss of oil is at 75 gallons.  Initial opinions and observations determined that the oil that leaked out of the turbine was due to negligence by Furhlaender technicians and that the ground surface spill was contained to a small area and posed no major environmental threat.  Mr. Allen said he would send the costs associated with the oil spill clean-up to Furhlaender to pay.  The Board acknowledged that the commissioning report for the south turbine was incomplete and that Mr. Allen was working with Furhlaender to satisfy the outstanding issues when the oil leak was discovered.  Furhlaender and the DEP will submit reports (within 60 days) to PMLD for our review and file.  Mr. Allen explained that Fuhrlaender brought in their own technicians to perform duties associated with the clean-up and restart of the turbine.  A PMLD employee was also on site to supervise as well.  
The dismantling of the gearbox will take place the week of August 20th in Germany.  The Board went on record making a recommendation to send General Manager – Brian Allen as the representative to go to Germany to view the process.

Attorney Scobbo confirmed that the lawsuit filed by Lumus against PMLD was incorrect and will be re-filed by Lumus with the courts naming the Co-Op as the party, not PMLD.  The Board will be provided with copies as appropriate.  

Turbine Gearbox Monitoring:

Mr. Allen explained that there is additional monitoring now available for gearboxes that he plans to invest in through Bachmann at an estimate start-up cost of $16,000 and $2,400 per year per machine thereafter.  Bachmann manages approximately 1,700 turbines and was highly recommended.  Commissioner Conway asked Mr. Allen to contact references, get a detailed scope of work, costs, company background and proposal from Bachmann for review.
2011 Audit Review:

Heather Isaacs and Jim Goulet of Goulet, Salvidio & Associates were present for the review.  The 2011 audit was an independent report and a consolidated audit of PMLD and the Massachusetts Municipal Light Department Wind Energy Collaborative Corporation (MMLDWECC).  Bounded hardcopies of the financial statements and SAS 115 control report were presented to the Board and will be placed on file at PMLD.  Mr. Goulet and Ms. Isaacs reviewed the management letter, recommendations for financial stability & improvement and acknowledged line items like long-term debt, which is specifically related to the wind project, and is now being accurately reflected on PMLD’s accounting books.  The Board acknowledged that PMLD is in good financial shape in regard to the core business and that there are no material weaknesses; however there is room for improvement – specifically in regard to the wind turbine debt which is PMLD’s biggest issue to manage and improve upon in the immediate future.  The 2011 annual report to the Department of Public Utilities (DPU) was presented for review by Ms. Isaacs.  PMLD staff completed the report with Ms. Isaacs and the Board signed off on the report as required and a copy will be filed with the DPU as appropriate.  Commissioner Conway shared that the audit review was overall a positive report and thanked Goulet & Associates.  
Public Comment/Questions:

The Board addressed questions regarding the wind turbines and related topics.  Mr. Allen shared that the new gearbox has a 2-year warranty.  The oil used in the turbine has a viscosity of 320, which in other words is a very thick substance and seepage into the ground was minimal.  It was described as molasses and it slowly oozed out and down the sides of the turbine.  Tighe & Bond is reviewing the DEP report and everyone suspects that a valve was not tightened by the Furhlaender technician, resulting in the leak.  Well water contamination was not a concern due to the location and the amount of the oil on the ground.  Commissioner Conway expressed his concern with commissioning a device of this size and would like to review the commissioning report in detail.  Concerns about excessive/unfriendly winds off/up that side of the mountain could be the reason for the gearbox failure or perhaps the design of the tower was wrong or that the software was not calibrated properly for the hardware, were suggested by members of the public.
At 7:00 PM Commissioner Steadman made a motion to go into executive session for the purpose of discussing trade secrets and strategies that relate to pending litigation.  Commissioner Conway seconded the motion.  All were in favor by roll call (2-0).  
At 8:45 PM the Board voted unanimously in favor by roll call (2-0) to adjourn out of executive session and reconvene the public session.  

Massachusetts General Laws – Chapter 164 / Section 55-69H (Manufacture and sale of gas and electricity):

Mr. Allen explained that the Board and Manager must act within the provisions of MGL and that there are no Board bylaws.  Mr. Allen presented each Board member a copy of the MGL outlining the duties and responsibilities of the Board and Manager of the Light Dept, which Commissioner Conway had previously requested.
MBI Equipment:

Mr. Allen informed the Board that the equipment installed in the basement is basically a router that was granted to us as part of the project.  PMLD owns the equipment straight out and we have full rights over it.  If/when a fiber system goes live in the town PMLD can use it to connect.  

Ayacht Equipment:

Mr. Allen explained that when the internet business was sold to Mark Ayotte of Ayacht Technology Solutions, Inc., Jon Fitch and he signed an agreement to keep equipment onsite at PMLD, however the equipment is the property of Ayacht and is insured by Ayacht.  Access to the equipment has also been arranged.  The Board asked Mr. Allen to pull the sale agreement and share it’s details at a future board meeting.
Next Board Meeting:

The Board’s next meeting is planned for August 8, 2012 at 6 PM at PMLD.  
At 9:02 PM the Board voted unanimously in favor (2-0) to adjourn.

Respectfully Submitted,

Christine Trudeau

Recording Secretary
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